TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING




MAY 9, 2019
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Donald Murray, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Police Chief Tor Tryland, Delaware Engineering Kevin Schwenzfeier, Gail Nicholsen, Phyllis Parrish and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
Absent: Councilman Wayne Van Valin & Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie 
The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and Councilman Peters opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE APRIL 25, 2019 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one absent.

TOWN BOARD MEETING (CON’T)



MAY 9, 2019

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: Kevin Schwenzfeier was present. Two bids for the Phase 3 water line extension was received on May 7, 2019.  At the next water meeting a letter of recommendation on the lowest bidder will be addressed to the Board. Kevin is a Planner with Delaware Engineering he will be working on our revisions for the Comprehensive Plan (it was written in 2003). There is grant money available for this project.  Kevin is going to put together a grant for the town through the Catskill Park Community Smart Growth Grant Program.  This particular grant supports hamlet development. Councilman Murray the Town of Windham’s downtown hamlet area is about 40% in the flood plain. Kevin did a rough estimate of the grant looking to put in for about $60,000.  There is a total of only $400,000 in grant money for the Catskill’s. In this discussion the Board and Phyllis Parrish participated. Councilman Murray stated updated documents are needed when applying for grants.  Councilman Peters we would like to get a grant that will help support the process of the revised plan.
2.PROPOSAL DRAFT/ADOPTION of Town’s Policy Against Discrimination & Harassment:  This policy has been provided by the Town’s insurance company NYMIR and the policy has been reviewed by the Town’s Labor Attorney Elayne Gold.  
“SECTION 1:  PURPOSE

The Town of Windham believes in the dignity of the individual and recognizes the rights of all people to equal employment opportunities in the workplace.  In this regard, the Town of Windham, (hereinafter “Municipality”), is committed to a policy of protecting and safeguarding the rights and opportunities of all people to seek, obtain and hold employment without being subject to harassment or discrimination in the workplace.  It is our Municipality’s policy to provide an employment environment free from harassment and discrimination based on race, color, gender, religion, religious creed, sex, familial or marital status, age, national origin or ancestry, physical or mental disability, genetic information/predisposition or carrier status, military or veteran status, sexual orientation, self-identified or perceived sex, gender expression, gender identity and the status of being transgender, pregnancy (including childbirth and related medical conditions, and including medical conditions related to lactation), citizenship, domestic violence victim status or any other characteristic protected by applicable federal, state or local law.   

A. Scope of Policy This Policy applies to all Municipality employees and all personnel in a contractual or other business relationship with the Municipality including, for example, applicants, temporary or leased employees, interns (whether paid or unpaid), independent contractors, vendors, consultants, volunteers or visitors.  In the remainder of this Policy, the term “employees” refers to this collective group.  This Policy applies with equal force on Municipality property as well as Municipality-sponsored events, programs, and activities that take place off Municipality premises.  
B. Policy Objectives By adopting and publishing this Policy, it is the intention of the Municipality’s governing body to:  

(1)
Notify employees about the types of conduct that constitute harassment and discrimination prohibited by this Policy;


(2)
Inform employees about the complaint procedures established by the Municipality that enable any employee who believes they are the victim of harassment or discrimination to submit a complaint which will be investigated by the Municipality;

(3)
Clearly advise all supervisory staff, managers, and employees that harassment and discrimination is strictly prohibited; and

(4)
Notify all employees that the Municipality has appointed Compliance Officers who are specifically designated to receive complaints and ensure compliance with this Policy. 

NOTE: The names and office location of each Compliance Officer designated to receive and investigate complaints are listed below in Section 14 of this Policy.  Any change in the designated Compliance Officers shall be distributed in writing to all current employees and shall be posted.”
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A motion to adopt the new policy (19 pages in all) as written was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one absent.  Supervisor Pelham would like to make a recommendation to appoint Chief of Police Tor Tryland and Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington as the two needed Compliance Officers.  A motion to approve the Compliance Officers was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one absent.  Supervisor Pelham would like to recommend Chief Tryland to be the Training Officer for this course. This will be a yearly mandatory training. The Board also discussed how Chief Tryland should be paid hourly per session. No fee was discussed. 
3.POWERPOINT PRESENTATION “Understanding Recent Changes to NYS Sexual Harassment Legislation” was given by Chief Tryland.  This is a background of the new “Mandatory Sexual Harassment Prevention Policy and Training that will be effective October 9, 2019”, and thereafter will be an annual required training.  Every employee of the Town of Windham and a new requirement for Contractor’s Competitive Bid Statement (effective January 1, 2019) will need to see this training presentation.
4.TOWN CLERK’s REVENUE REPORT FOR APRIL 2019: $1,790.58.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one absent. 
5.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #25 OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Sewer District accounts for 2019.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one absent. GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #11 OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund accounts for 2019.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one absent.
6.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present.  Supervisor Pelham asked for the Board’s permission to allow Gary to open the sealed bids for High Peak Road paving project. Attorney Larry Gardner will assist Gary.  A motion to approve opening of the sealed bids was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one absent.  Three bids were received on time with the Town Clerk’s office and were properly sealed.  The bids were open with the following bids starting with the lowest bidder per ton in place: Peckham Road Corp. @ $65.72 per ton; Cobleskill Stone Products, Inc. @ $65.75 per ton; and Callanan Industries, Inc. @ $70.37 per ton. Attorney Gardner reviewed the bids with Gary and the lowest bidder would go to Peckham Road Corp. @ $65.72 per ton. However, there is a possible correction that needs to be addressed. They can be awarded on a conditional basis; that we need to make sure that they understand the bid as specked, they may have left out a word; the spec is the paving 2 inches thick after rolling.  They will be awarded the bid on a conditional basis; clarification would need to be in writing.  Councilman Peters will go with the recommendation for the award to Peckham Road Corp @ $65.72 per ton based on the clarification in writing, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one absent.  For the rest of the highway report, the highway has been doing routine work and they are in good shape.  They have had some shared services with the Town of Ashland in helping them put up their American Flags; shared services were also done with the Town of Catskill for two days.  Prior to Memorial Day the highway men will be putting up the American Flags through-out our town.  The trees between the town hall and Fitness Concepts next door have all been properly manicured and cleaned up.  The banner for “April is Alcohol Awareness Month” has been taken down.  Twin County Recovery Services sent a thank you note to the highway for their help in assisting with the banner. Gary also took a concern about the sidewalk in front of the Windham Hardware.  The light pole is leaning and water gets trapped in this area of the sidewalk. This is from Hurricane Irene.  Gary will have a Committee Board Member review this.  The NY Rising Project for the culverts at County Route 56, Maplecrest has started.  The contractor is taking excellent care of the neighborhood, they have a full-time inspector there every day with a full report and they are way ahead of schedule despite the weather.  County Route 40/56 Bridge will start after June 15, 2019 due to the trout stream restriction. South Street Stormwater project is moving along with easements. County Route 12 project with the expanded shoulders is expected to start this year.
7.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was absent.
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8.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Tor Tryland was present.  Still waiting for some parts with the light bar, it has been ordered but not in yet.  The vehicles are all up to date on their regular scheduled maintenance service. In-training service is available again.  The firearms training will take place in the fall.  Councilman Peters received a high praise for the radio extender, the police where deep in the basement of Windham Mountain and they were able to have service. 
9.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilman Walker has nothing to report on.  Supervisor Pelham has received a note from Justice McCarthy. She would like Susan Krom to fill in for 5 hours as court clerk and she needs keys for the doors of entrance.  Susan is no longer an employee here and her file has been closed. At this time no key will be granted without Board permission. Councilman Walker will speak to Justice McCarthy.  Councilman Peters has received a letter of complaint from Phyllis Parrish regarding a sign violation in town. The letter will be copied and given to all the Board members and the Code Enforcement Officer.  Councilman Peters has also received two separate complaints from residence concerning unleashed dogs on the Windham Path.  Councilman Peters would like to research the Dog Leash Law that is in place for the Town of Windham. He would like to see two small signs at each of the entrances of the path stating the leash law with a fine and it will be enforced.  He advised them they should call the Windham Police.  Councilman Peters has met with Delaware Engineering and the Billing Account Clerk Bette Rhoades to discuss the water billing, rates & investments.  The next water billing will be going out the end of next month.  They are looking to propose the following draft resolutions at the next water meeting: 1). A minimum water rate fee; 2). Set debt service ratio at roughly 70%, every year this rate can be adjusted; 3). Allotted gallons of water usage & fees; 4). A fine for meters that are broken or water users that chose not to let the water meters be read. Councilman Murray has nothing to report on. Attorney Larry Gardner one of the tax complaints have been withdrawn and the tax will remain the same.  Larry is working on the contract for Windham Venture for use of the municipal parking lot.  
The Supervisor would like to make a recommendation for CD Lane Park employee John Wolfe
to receive a pay increase, from minimum wage of $11.40 per hour to $12.50 per hour.  This will be retroactive effective May 1, 2019.  A motion to approve pay increase was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor, one absent. 

COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Phyllis Parrish would like the sidewalk in front of the Windham Gallery to be checked as it slopes.  In the winter the water is held there making it an ice-skating rink on the stone slate sidewalk.  Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington will check on this. 
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS May 9, 2019 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #9-G contained vouchers #322-365, totaling $13,629.35 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one absent.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #9 contained vouchers #107-112, totaling $1,895.38 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman              Peters, with 4 in favor, one absent.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #9 contained vouchers #118-137, totaling $10,805.48 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one absent.

STREETLIGHTING FUND WARRANT #5 contained vouchers #32-39, totaling $2,421.14 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one absent.
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GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #10-P for General contained 9 claims, totaling $9,531.26 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one absent.  Ambulance payroll contained 20 claims, totaling $14,179.31 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one absent. Police payroll contained 4 claims, totaling $4,453.55 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one absent.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #10-P contained 4 claims, totaling $6,816.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one absent.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #10-P contained 3 claims, totaling $252.55 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one absent.

The meeting adjourned at 8:12 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one absent.
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